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Dear Senator Smith and Members of the Senate Judicial Proceedings Committee:  
 
I am the Executive Director of the University of Baltimore Sayra and Neil Meyerhoff Center for Families, Children and 
the Courts (CFCC). CFCC’s mission is to create, foster, and support a national movement to integrate communities, 
families, and the justice system in order to improve the lives of families and the health of the community. I represented 
more than 1000 children in child welfare cases in Arizona and California. I have written articles on trauma and the child 
welfare system and co-authored a book, Representing Children in Dependency and Family Court: Beyond the Law, 
focused on the psychological issues lawyers for children should understand. I was also a Fulbright Scholar in New 
Zealand studying the role of lawyers for children. I urge you to issue a favorable report on SB772. 
 
SB772 would clarify that marijuana use alone is insufficient for a finding of neglect and that a nexus must exist between 
the harm alleged and a parent’s marijuana use. The law currently requires any alleged neglect cause harm, but children 
across the country and here in Maryland are frequently removed or prevented from reunifying with their families if their 
parents test positive for marijuana, even without the marijuana use causing any harm to the children.1 Many children are 
prevented from reunifying with their parents who test positive for marijuana when the initial finding of neglect and 
removal was unrelated to marijuana use, the parent never used around their child, and there is no evidence the parent’s 
marijuana use is harmful to the child. Most often, those parents are low-income and Black.2 Marijuana use can be a 
gateway for bias, an easy entry point to discriminate against low-income and marginalized parents. Maryland reflects a 
nationwide trend3: Black children are disproportionately represented in foster care,4 and bias permeates the child welfare 
system at every level.5 This parallels how criminal laws have been enforced during the war on drugs, which has led to 
mass incarceration and the destruction of Black and Brown communities.  
 
The child welfare system’s goal is to protect children from all harm. Removal from one’s parents is traumatic and often 
leads to a multitude of problems for children in foster care.6 They are more likely than their peers to be have educational 
problems, to be poor, to be unhoused, to have juvenile justice involvement, to have substance use disorders, or to become 
parents as teenager. They have a higher likelihood of being diagnosed as having mental health disorders, but those 
diagnoses ignore the impact of toxic stress, leading to the overdiagnosis of disorders for children in the foster care system. 
Thus, they are often put on many more psychotropic medications than non-foster youth.7 
 
SB772 makes explicit that there must be a connection between marijuana use and harm to children. Because I believe that 
this is a necessary step in rectifying the effects of a misguided war on drugs that has caused irreparable harm to families of 
color, I urge you to support SB772. 
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